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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on June 19, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Staff present: Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Deputy Chief Training, Matt Powers; Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford; Water Clerk, Deb Larson; Water Board Members: Charlie Fridal, Troy Andersen, Gary Casady, and Bev Daws.  Patrick White was absent.  Guests Present: Cynthia Peterson, Dan Hoffman, David Scott, Valma Pate and Paul Pate. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for May 2012; City Clerk’s Report for May 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works; approval of cigarette permit renewal for Papa’s Sports Bar located at 89 N Center Point Road effective July 1, 2012 – June 30, 2013, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Citizens Input

Library Board President, Travis Christopher updated Council on Hiawatha Public Library activity.  There were 7,000 patrons who visited the library during the month of June and 1,281 participants in the children’s program.  He complimented Council and staff for staying within their operating budgets with less funds and continuing to provide great services.
PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal amending §106.05 Disposal Requirements Adding Language for Proper Disposal of Grass, Garden Waste, Brush and Tree Limbs

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal amending §106.05 Disposal Requirements adding language for proper disposal of grass, garden waste, brush and tree limbs for curb side pickup at 7:03 P.M.  The ordinance eliminates plastic bags and changes size for tree limbs.
There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:03 P.M.

Bob Rampulla moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #727 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal amending §106.05 Disposal Requirements adding language for proper disposal of grass, garden waste, brush and tree limbs, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of Ordinance #727, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Motion carried. 

Marty Bruns moved the adoption of Ordinance #727 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal amending §106.05 Disposal Requirements adding language for proper disposal of grass, garden waste, brush and tree limbs, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

Ordinance #727 adopted. 

PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants Amending §122.02 Definitions (2.) “Solicitor” adding Language for Further Classification

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.02 Definitions (2.) “Solicitor” adding language for further classification to the definition of a solicitor including offering raffles and contests to residents in order to solicit business at 7:05 P.M.  This ordinance limits raffles and contests.
There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:05 P.M.

Dick Olson moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #728 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.02 Definitions (2.) “Solicitor” adding language for further classification, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of Ordinance #728, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Motion carried. 

Dennis Norton moved the adoption of Ordinance #728 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 122 Peddlers, Solicitors and Transient Merchants amending §122.02 Definitions (2.) “Solicitor” adding language for further classification, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Ordinance #728 adopted. 

PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding Parking Restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the East Side of Ridgewood Drive

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive at 7:07 P.M.

Council received a petition in favor of no parking restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing signed by 36 residents of the Heritage Green subdivision.  Two letters were received from David Scott and Velma Pate in opposition of the no parking restrictions and Council heard comments from two residents in opposition as follows:

David Scott, 2210 Blairsferry Crossing questioned whether or not the parking restrictions were being brought on by a safety issue and asked if a traffic study had been done.  Mr. Scott verified with the Police Department that there were no accidents on Blairsferry Crossing and he drove around the city and found eight different locations with medians.  David Scott did not see a reason why parking should be banned on Blairsferry Crossing.
Paul Pate, 222 Blairferry Crossing speaking for his mother respectfully asked Council to take a look at the big picture.  The City Engineer reviewed past plans and approved the plan as it is today.  Mr. Pate expressed his concern that Council was moving too fast on this ordinance amendment and he does not believe that this course of action is going to do what they want it to do.  Paul Pate thanked City Engineer, Dick Ransom for coming out to the site and speaking with them and providing a response to their concerns that were brought up in letters submitted to the Council.

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:13 P.M.

Council member, Bob Rampulla stated that he didn’t think that people could park in this area anyways because of the businesses and the median.  Both residents that expressed concerns have driveways to park in.  It is a single garage having limited area for driveway parking.  Bob Rampulla understood the comments being made and felt that Council should have further discussion with the engineer before making a decision to adopt the ordinance change.

Mayor Theis shared with the citizens that the 2nd Reading of Ordinance #729 would be held at the July 3, 2012 Council meeting.

Bob Rampulla moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #729 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for both sides of Blairsferry Crossing from Miller Road to the east side of Ridgewood Drive, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARING – to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersection 2). Stop Intersection adding (AA.) Willowood Drive. Vehicles Traveling East on Willowood Drive shall stop at S. Blairsferry Crossing

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersection 2). Stop Intersection adding (AA.) Willowood Drive. Vehicles traveling east on Willowood Drive shall stop at S. Blairsferry Crossing at 7:19 P.M.

Council received a petition signed by 20 residents of the Heritage Green subdivision in favor of adding the stop sign. There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:19 P.M.

Marty Bruns moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #730 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersection 2). Stop Intersection adding (AA.) Willowood Drive. Vehicles traveling east on Willowood Drive shall stop at S. Blairsferry Crossing, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of Ordinance #730, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

Motion carried. 

Dick Olson moved the adoption of Ordinance #730 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersection 2). Stop Intersection adding (AA.) Willowood Drive. Vehicles traveling east on Willowood Drive shall stop at S. Blairsferry Crossing, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla

Ordinance #730 adopted. 

Approving Payment for the Purchase of Miscellaneous Equipment and detailing for the Fire Department 2012 4-Wheel Drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle

At the March 21, 2012 regular meeting, Council passed Resolution #12-072 authorizing the Fire Department purchase of a 2012 4-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle new Unit 282 to be used as the primary command vehicle including installation of graphics, lettering, emergency lighting and radio at a total cost not to exceed $40,000.00 from Pat McGrath Chevyland of Cedar Rapids, Iowa utilizing available funding through the FY2012 Equipment Reserve Fund.
When the Tahoe was ordered in late March in the amount of $25,189.20, the purchase only included the base unit which is standard for vehicle orders.  The extra equipment and graphics that is unique to the emergency vehicle was not part of the package.  Fire Chief Mike Nesslage requested Council approval in purchasing the remaining equipment and detailing as follows:
· Emergency lighting and warning systems from Electronic Engineering in the amount of $7,258.00

· Graphics and lettering from Banacom Signs in the amount of $3,040.00

· Equipment box and safety screen from Extendo Bed Company in the amount of $2,216.00

· Digital camera system from Keltek in an amount not to exceed $3,294.00

Total price for extra equipment and graphics: $15,808.00 
The extra equipment and graphics purchase brings the total price for the 2012 4-wheel drive Chevrolet Tahoe Special Service Vehicle to $40,997.20.  That is $997.20 over the budgeted price of $40,000.00 from the Equipment Reserve Fund.  The excess funding in the amount of $997.20 would be covered by available funding in the Fire Department Operating Fund.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-137 authorizing the payment for purchase miscellaneous equipment and detailing including emergency lighting and warning systems, graphics and lettering, equipment box and safety screen and digital camera system to furnish the new 2012 Chevrolet Tahoe 4-Wheel Drive 1500 Special Service Vehicle new Unit 282 in a total amount not to exceed $15,808.00, utilizing available funding through the FY2012 Equipment Reserve Fund and Fire Department Operating Funds, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-137 approved. 

Approving the Appointment of Eleven (11) Volunteer Firefighters 

Deputy Chief Training, Matt Powers announced that upon Council approval the following people will become members of the volunteer fire staff:

Issac Allmaras, Zachary Brunsheen, Christian Cardenas, Jennifer Gilchrist, Paul Goetzman, Ben Kjome, Troy Reynolds, Whitney Ruffridge, Austin (AJ) Seeley, Ben Symonds and Tiffany Weyant 

Of the 11 prospective members listed above, two (2) of them are Paramedic Specialists, one (1) is testing for her Paramedic, three (3) of them are EMT-B, one (1) of them has passed his EMT test and is waiting for state certification, one (1) is testing and one is currently in class that will end in the middle of June.  Two (2) of them are FF1, three (3) of them are currently in FF1 class and another two (2) of them will start FF1 at Kirkwood this summer.

Matt Powers stated that the new members will be participating in orientation that will last through the summer.  Each of the candidates came to us requesting to be on the volunteer staff.  Out of a group this large we expect 70% to 80% of them to stay.  City Clerk, Kim Downs stated that there are approximately 64 volunteers currently with the Hiawatha Fire Department. 

Dick Olson moved the appointment of eleven (11) volunteer firefighters: Issac Allmaras, Zachary Brunsheen, Christian Cardenas, Jennifer Gilchrist, Paul Goetzman, Ben Kjome, Troy Reynolds, Whitney Ruffridge, AJ Seeley, Ben Symonds & Tiffany Weyant, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion Carried.
Accepting the Resignation of Library Board member: Bonnie Galbraith effective July 1, 2012

Council member, Dick Olson stated that he regretfully accepts the resignation of Bonnie Galbraith.
Dick Olson moved accepting the resignation of Library Board member Bonnie Galbraith effective July 1, 2012, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

Setting LED Standards within Commercial/Industrial development Areas

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council authorization in setting LED street lighting standards in commercial and industrial development areas within the City of Hiawatha.  City Code currently requires the installation of street lights as part of minimum public improvement requirements for new commercial and industrial development.
Alliant Energy partnered with the City in reaching our goal in installing LED lighting throughout the newly constructed commercial area.  Alliant has already replaced high pressure sodium with LED fixtures as they retired and retro fitted six (6) existing pressure sodium street lamps with LED’s along with the North Center Point Road Reconstruction Project.

Most recently Alliant Energy announced new technology to street lights providing energy savings in the Cedar Rapids metro and surrounding communities by replacing approximately 12,000 existing high-pressure sodium (HPS) street lights upon failure with LED units.

Mayor Theis and Kim Downs began discussions with Alliant Energy to provide LED fixtures for street light installation in the city’s newer developed commercial and industrial subdivisions such as Tower Commerce, coinciding with Alliant Energy’s new technology.  In order to proceed with LED for our future lighting system, the City needs to establish a standard LED lighting fixture and pole as public improvements are developed.

Alliant Energy agreed to allow the city to use their Philips LED fixture and pole as the standard street light.  This fixture has not been formally adopted as their standard LED light.  They will allow us to install such lighting as development occurs.  Mayor Theis and Kim Downs had discussion with Alliant Energy and City Engineer, Dick Ransom and do not anticipate the fixture design significantly changing so they are comfortable in making the following recommendation:

· Setting LED street lighting standards as a 30’ bronze steel pole base including an equivalent 100 watt LED fixture, the most efficient lighting currently available as the City of Hiawatha standard in new commercial and industrial development areas, and at such time Alliant Energy formally adopts an LED standard, the City will voluntarily comply with their standard.

Currently the LED units carry the same fixed or per unit costs as the high pressure sodium units.  The city will see a slight reduction in energy costs due to the more energy efficient fixture.  Alliant anticipates the savings to be several dollars each year per unit.

Council member, Marty Bruns stated that the city is setting precedence and may choose to outsource based on cost.  We will work with developers on this change.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-138 setting LED street lighting standards as a 30’ bronze steel pole base including an equivalent 100 watt LED fixture, the most efficient lighting currently available as the City of Hiawatha standard in new commercial and industrial development areas, and at such time Alliant Energy formally adopts an LED standard, the City will voluntarily comply with their standard, second by Dennis Norton. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler 

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-138 approved.
Authorizing Price Industrial Electric, Inc. Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable for the Joint Communications Network / City of Cedar Rapids, Linn County and the Cedar Rapids Community School District

Price Industrial Electric Inc. requested Council permission for right-of-way access to install approximately 60 miles of conduit and fiber optics cable for the Joint Communications Network (JCN).  The JCN is made up of the City of Cedar Rapids, Linn County and the Cedar Rapids Community School District.  The JCN was created to provide communication to facilities including schools located in Hiawatha.  Jim Ellis of Price Industrial Electric Inc. has signed the Hold Harmless Agreement with the City.

Hall and Hall Engineering reviewed the request submitted by Price Industrial Electric Inc. and requested the opportunity to review hand hold locations for conflicts with existing sidewalk and future sidewalk locations.  Engineering also requested that where the lines are being installed in the Right of Way adjacent to school property that they be moved out of the street Right of Way and onto the school property since they are benefiting the school.  

Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford reviewed the request and had concerns in regards to the fiber line proposed to cross West Willman Street at 8th Avenue and proceed west to 9th Avenue be moved so not to be in conflict with the city’s 6” water main in that area. Carl Ransford recommended that the fiber line be installed on school property along West Willman Street and 9th Avenue and not in the street Right of Way.

Price Industrial Electric Inc. will need to supply new maps to the Community Development Department showing the changes to the installation of conduit and fiber optics cable as recommended by Hall and Hall Engineering and the Hiawatha Water Department.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-139 granting permission to Price Industrial Electric Inc. to utilize Right of Way access to bury fiber optics cable for the Joint Communications Network / City of Cedar Rapids, Linn County and the Cedar Rapids Community School District as shown in the map labeled “Exhibit A” and under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by Hall and Hall Engineers Exhibit “B,” the Hiawatha Water Department Exhibit “C,” the conditions listed in this resolution and upon the submittal of new maps showing recommended changes to installation, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-139 approved. 

Joint Closed Session with Water Board as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to Discuss the Sale or Purchase of Particular Real Estate 

Bob Wheeler moved to enter into closed session at 7:27 P.M. as per Iowa Code Chapter 21.5(j) to Discuss the Sale or Purchase of Particular Real Estate, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved to go out of closed session and enter into regular session at 7:55 P.M., second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Sale or Purchase of Particular Real Estate 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-140 directing the City Attorney to proceed with negotiations for the sale of particular – 999 Boyson Road within the parameters as discussed in closed session, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-140 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:56 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                
Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: ________________________

     Kim Downs, City Clerk                                          
